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1. The Task Force on Water and Climate was established by the fourth Meeting of the Parties to the UNECE Convention of the Protection and Use of Transboundary Watercourses and International Lakes (Water Convention), held in Bonn in November 2006. This new Task Force was entrusted with activities in two main areas of work: transboundary flood management and water and climate change adaptation. The second meeting of the Task Force was held in Geneva, Switzerland, on 24 April 2009, back-to-back with the workshop on transboundary flood risk management on 22-23 April. 
2. The Task Force meeting was attended by representatives of the following countries Azerbaijan, Belarus, Croatia, the Czech Republic, Finland, Germany, Georgia, Hungary, the Netherlands, Republic of Moldova, Serbia, Slovakia, Switzerland, Turkey, the United States of America and Uzbekistan.

3. Representatives of the European ECO-Forum/ Eco-Tiras and the International Office for Water also attended the meeting.

4. The meeting was co-chaired by Mr. Jos Timmerman/ Mr. Joost Buntsma (the Netherlands) and Mr. Thomas Stratenwerth (Germany).
1.
Opening 

5. The chairpersons jointly opened the meeting.

2.
Adoption of the agenda 
6. The Task Force adopted its agenda as set out in document TFWC/2009/1. 

3.
Transboundary flood management 
7. A workshop on transboundary flood risk management was organized on 22-23 April 2009 by the governments of Germany and the Netherlands, the UNECE and the World Meteorological Organization in order to exchange of experience between EU member countries and countries with economies in transition regarding transboundary flood risk management. The lead Party Germany presented briefly the conclusions of this workshop
 as well as the proposed follow-up activities. The workshop concluded with a call for regional workshops and pilot projects. The workshop also underlined the need to move from cooperation at a technical level, for example regarding exchange of data, to cooperation on a political level, a process which the Water Convention could support. 
4.
Guidance on water and climate adaptation 
8. In the field of climate change adaptation, the Task Force had been entrusted by the Meeting of the Parties to elaborate a “Guidance on water and climate adaptation”. Since the first meeting of the Task Force in November, the draft guidance had been further developed through a number of steps. A drafting group had been established and met three times in 2008-2009. 
 In order to get a better overview of the needs and current status of countries regarding climate change impacts on the water sector and adaptation measures, a survey was organised among non-EEA
 countries. A draft of the Guidance was presented and discussed at the workshop on water and adaptation to climate change in the water sector, held in Amsterdam on 1-2 July 2008 and at the third meeting of the Working Group on Integrated Water Resources Management on 22-24 October 2008 in Rome. In spring 2009, the draft Guidance was submitted for an external expert review.
9. Mr. Jos Timmerman presented the revised guidance on water and climate adaptation (document TFWC/2009/2) as well as the comments received during the expert review (document TFWC/2009/3), including the reaction to each of the comments, as proposed by the drafting group. 
10. The Task Force agreed that the extensive length of the Guidance, criticized by some of the expert reviewers, was justified due to the need for detailed explanations. Regarding the comment by some reviewers  that the Guidance did not give sufficient details and explanations for the transboundary context, the Task Force recommended that the drafting and editorial group should seek to elaborate more on the transboundary level, mainly for chapter 7 on development of measures. 
11. The Task Force discussed and commented the revised Guidance and approved most of the proposed reactions to the comments by expert reviewers, proposed by the drafting group. The Task Force only requested a different reaction than proposed by the drafting group to  comments 2 (role of all sector should be stressed) and 9 (priority should be given to top-down framework, but bottom-up framework should be proposed as well). It was highlighted that the Guidance focused very much on a probabilistic approach to uncertainty (based on scenarios) although other approaches were existing as well; the editorial group agreed to address this comment. In addition, the Task Force agreed on the following changes to be made in the Guidance:

a. A table describing the different risks of climate change on the water sector should be included in the introduction.
b. Advice should be given to the reader on how to read the Guidance. 

c. Limitations of the Guidance, i.e. the limited experience available regarding adaptation at the transboundary level, should be clearly expressed.
d.  The aspect of participation and civil society should be strengthened, for example in chapter 1.
e. The term “individual reservoirs” in the first chapter should be clarified.

f. In box 2, some more information should be added in the column “positive effects of mitigation measures”.

g. Adding some information about the Civil Liability Protocol after paragraph 59 should be considered (if relevant for climate change adaptation).

h. Paragraph 97 should be checked and possibly complemented with an additional example from Slovakia/ Hungary.

i. Regarding chapter 4, consistency with previous UNECE-Guidance documents on monitoring and assessment should be checked as well as the inclusion of groundwater aspects (quality and quantity). The importance of maintaining historical monitoring stations should be added.
j. For chapter 6, transboundary aspects of vulnerability should be highlighted.
k. For several chapters, such as chapter 6 and 9, further specification was requested regarding who should perform the required steps, such as vulnerability assessment.
l. Chapter 7 required revision, in particular by focusing more on long-term changes (and less on extreme events), on the transboundary level and on the process of developing and prioritizing adaptation measures as well as on how to deal with uncertainty (using no- and low-regret measures and how to find them). In addition, it was requested that a description on how to climate-proof water management measures should be added. 
m. For chapter 8, terms should be defined in the glossary and the text should be restructured. It was suggested to add equity issues and the importance of biodiversity conservation.
12. The Task Force agreed that an executive summary should be developed for the Guidance by the drafting group. This should be an easily readable text, not too short (around 5 pages), targeted at decision-makers and all Guidance readers, but not at a technical audience. The executive summary should focus on the main messages of the Guidance relevant for decision makers, such as the importance of adaptation and of cooperation at the transboundary level. To increase the visibility of the Guidance it was recommended that the executive summary should as much as possible be translated into national languages by Parties.

13. Finally, the Task Force agreed upon work sharing arrangements for the finalization of the Guidance and its submission to the fourth meeting of the Working Group on Integrated Water Resources Management (Geneva, 8-10 July 2009). It entrusted the editorial group (lead authors of all chapters) to incorporate the comments made at the Task Force meeting and by the reviewers and to prepare a revised version of the Guidance for adoption at the Working Group meeting.
5.
Cooperation with the Task Force on Extreme Weather Events established under the Protocol on Water and Health 
14. The Task Force on Water and Climate was informed about the ongoing work under the Protocol’s Task Force on Extreme Weather Events (TFEWE) led by Italy (document TFWC/ 2009/ 4, outline of the Guidance on Water Supply and Sanitation under Extreme Weather events), which is elaborating draft guidelines for water supply and sanitation under extreme weather events for adoption at the second Meeting of the Parties to the Protocol in 2010. This document which will be also presented at the 2010 Environment and Health Ministerial Conference is targeted at, among others, managers of public and private utilities, and it should be read together with the Guidance on Water and Climate Adaptation. 
15. The Task Force discussed how to contribute to the work under the TFEWE as well as ways and means to ensure coordination and integration of future work. It decided to support the TFEWE as much as possible, in particular with regard to transboundary aspects. Members of the Task Force offered to have a closer look at the Guidance on Water Supply and Sanitation under Extreme Weather events, once an advanced draft was available. 

6.
Future work 

16. On the basis of a draft proposal prepared by the lead Parties (document on Future work TFWC/2009/5), the Task Force discussed activities regarding water and climate change for the next workplan 2010-2012, to be submitted to the fourth meeting of the Working Group on Integrated Water Resources Management, to be held on 8-9 July in Geneva. 
17. The Task Force agreed that communication and raising awareness about the Guidance was crucial to ensure it early implementation, also beyond the UNECE-region. This could involve regional workshops, capacity-building activities, translation of the Guidance into national languages, leaflets or short publications etc.
18. Mr. Jos Timmerman presented the concept for a programme of pilot projects to implement and test the Guidance. The Task Force agreed to the general structure and aims proposed for the pilot projects on climate change adaptation and discussed options for the organizational framework, the funding arrangements and possible pilot basins. 
19. The lead Parties highlighted that implementation and fund-raising of the pilot projects should be the main responsibility of the riparian countries involved; therefore, clear commitment from the countries interested in pilot projects was needed. The Secretariat informed that countries with economies in transition might request help for example in fundraising. The Task Force agreed that proposals for specific projects should be sent to the Water Convention Secretariat. 

20. The importance of exchanging experience was highlighted. The Task Force agreed that an overarching structure enabling an exchange of experiences between the pilot projects and other initiatives regarding climate change adaptation and water should be established. It was suggested to prepare a report about the lessons learnt in implementation of the pilot projects at the end of the programme, as it had been done for the previous pilot projects on monitoring and assessment. 

21. The participants suggested that the Task Force could be responsible for facilitating the future programme of pilot projects on climate change adaptation, possibly complemented by a core group consisting among other of representatives of the countries with ongoing pilot projects. IWAC would be the operating arm of the programme.

22. Finally, the Task Force requested that follow-up activities regarding transboundary flood risk management and regarding climate change adaptation such as the pilot projects and regional workshops should be combined as much as possible.
23. The Chairperson closed the meeting at 4 p.m. on Friday, 24 April 2009.
**********

� This document has not been formally edited.


� More information and all presentations are available at: http://www.unece.org/env/water/meetings/transboundary_flood_workshop.htm


� The drafting group is composed of Mr. Edgar Pirumyan (Armenia), Mr. Mikhail Kalinin (Belarus), Ms. Tanja Dubrovin (Finland), Ms. Meike Gierk (Germany), Ms. Zsuzsanna Buzas and Ms. Zsuzsanna Engi (Hungary),  Ms. Luciana Sinisi and Ms. Benedetta Dell’Anno (Italy),  Mr. Henk Van Schaik and Ms. Marloes Bakker (the Netherlands), Ms. Inmaculada Paniagua (Spain), Mr. Christian Goldi (Switzerland), Ms. Natalya Agaltseva (Uzbekistan), Mr. José Luis Martin Bordes (UNESCO), Mr. Avinash Tyagi and Mr. Giacomo Teruggi (WMO), Ms. Laura Altinger (UNECE) as well as members of the UNECE and WHO-EURO secretariat. Mr. Jos Timmerman (the Netherlands) was the lead author and Mr. Joost J. Buntsma (the Netherlands) chaired the drafting group. 
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